
Ahead of this week’s big US 
releases
Markets were subdued on Monday 
with bank holidays in the US and Japan. 
Anticipation, however, looms with this 
week’s US CPI and PPI releases, although 
it appears financial markets are already 
front-running a ‘poor’ inflation print. 
Equity markets are a sea of red, commodity 
markets broadly weaker, and bond yields 
grinding higher, with the German 10-year 
bund approaching a 14-year high at 3.35% 
while the T-bond gained 6bps to yield 
3.885%. The USD also performed to trend, 
rallying for the fourth consecutive day 
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towards the 113.00 level, which saw the 
NZD and AUD come under renewed selling 
pressure with the AUD hit particularly 
hard after Shanghai closed 2 districts due 
to new COVID-19 restrictions.

What? Financial markets are 
exposed to leverage, again?
Didn’t we learn anything from the GFC?

Overnight the BoE launched a temporary 
collateral repo facility to enable banks to 
ease liquidity pressures on their Liability-
Driven Investing (LDI) clients. These clients 
are essentially pension funds that manage 
their asset allocation and liabilities via 
leverage. Who would have thunk it! The 
BoE also announced it will also manage 
indexed long-term repo operations each 
Tuesday to support the liquidity pressures 
of these LDI funds to support the UK 
pension and gilt markets, which should also 
support the GBP. 

In other European news, the French  
central bank cut its Q3 French GDP 
forecast to 0.25% from 0.3%, while the 
Dutch National Bank’s (DNB’s) stability 
report stated, “Financial stability risks 
have increased over the past six months. 
High inflation, rising interest rates, the 
war in Ukraine, and the possibility of a 
global recession have combined to create 
an unprecedented situation. Inflation may 
remain high for longer than is currently  
being anticipated in financial markets and 
economic forecasts.” 

Across the ditch, The Australian Industry 
Group Australian Performance of Services 
Index contracted to 48.0 in September, 
from 53.3 in August.

Famed economist, Mohamed El-Erian 
,announced, “The Fed made two big mistakes 
that’ll go down in the history books, spurring a 
damaging recession! They mis-characterising 
inflation as transitory. By that, they meant 
it is temporary, it’s reversible. Then, once 
the Federal Reserve finally accepted the CPI 
readings were persistently high, they did 
not act in a meaningful way!” Meanwhile, 
JPMorgan CEO, Jamie Dimon, announced, 

“There will likely to be a recession in six to nine 
months. The crack that would tip the scales 
would likely be in credit markets. Markets 
could become disorderly soon. We could see 
S&P easily go down another 20%. Negative 
rates when it all said and done will be viewed 
as a complete failure. The Fed should have 
started to tighten sooner!” 

Finally, Fed Vice Chair, Lael Brainard, 
announced, “Higher interest rates are working 
to temper demand and bring better alignment 
with supply, which is still constrained. Output 
has decelerated so far this year by more than 
anticipated, suggesting that policy tightening 
is having some effect. The excess savings held 
by households is about 25% lower, which 
may imply a more subdued pace of consumer 
spending. Monetary policy will be restrictive 
for some time while the declining Fed balance 
sheet will reinforce its tightening of rates, 
although we also recognise liquidity is fragile 
in some core markets.”
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